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Section 96.5-1 – Voluntary Leaving 
      
STATEMENT OF THE CASE: 
 
The employer filed a timely appeal from the March 17, 2008, reference 01, decision that allowed 
benefits to the claimant.  After due notice was issued, a hearing was held by telephone 
conference call before Administrative Law Judge Julie Elder on April 10, 2008.  The claimant did 
not respond to the hearing notice and did not participate in the hearing or request a 
postponement of the hearing as required by the hearing notice.  Angie Wheelock, Operations 
Specialist, participated in the hearing on behalf of the employer.   
 
ISSUE: 
 
The issue is whether the claimant voluntarily left his employment with good cause attributable to 
the employer. 
 
FINDINGS OF FACT: 
 
Having reviewed all of the evidence in the record, the administrative law judge finds:  The 
claimant was employed as general laborer for Labor Ready Midwest from June 20, 1998 to 
March 3, 2008.  The claimant was on a one day assignment at Corkery sorting wire March 3, 
2008.  He was not wearing ear plugs and was poked in the ear with a wire.  He returned to the 
employer’s office and when informed that the employer’s policy required that he submit to drug 
and alcohol testing if he was injured on the job he told the employer he would not pass the test 
and signed a medical treatment refusal form and the employer has not heard from him since 
that date. 
 
The claimant has not received unemployment insurance benefits since his separation from this 
employer. 
 
REASONING AND CONCLUSIONS OF LAW: 
 
For the reasons that follow, the administrative law judge concludes the claimant voluntarily left 
his employment without good cause attributable to the employer. 
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Iowa Code section 96.5-1 provides:   
 

An individual shall be disqualified for benefits:  
 
1.  Voluntary quitting.  If the individual has left work voluntarily without good cause 
attributable to the individual's employer, if so found by the department. 

 
In general, a voluntary quit means discontinuing the employment because the employee no 
longer desires to remain in the relationship of an employee with the employer from whom the 
employee has separated.  871 IAC 24.25.  Leaving because of unlawful, intolerable, or 
detrimental working conditions would be good cause.  871 IAC 24.26(3),(4).  Leaving because 
of dissatisfaction with the work environment is not good cause.  871 IAC 24.25(1).  The claimant 
has the burden of proving that the voluntary leaving was for good cause attributable to the 
employer.  Iowa Code section 96.6-2.  The claimant was injured on the job and consequently 
was required to submit to alcohol and drug testing but refused, stating he would not pass the 
test.  Although the claimant could have been sent out on another assignment, he failed to 
contact the employer after March 3, 2008.  His actions constitute a voluntary quit and under 
these circumstances the administrative law judge cannot conclude that the claimant’s leaving 
was for good cause attributable to the employer as defined by Iowa law.  Therefore, benefits are 
denied. 
 
DECISION: 
 
The March 17, 2008, reference 01, decision is reversed.  The claimant voluntarily left his 
employment without good cause attributable to the employer.  Benefits are withheld until such 
time as he has worked in and been paid wages for insured work equal to ten times his weekly 
benefit amount, provided he is otherwise eligible.   
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